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NORTH CAROLINA COUNCIL FOR THE DEAF AND THE HARD OF HEARING
Quarterly Meeting Minutes
February 10, 2017
9:00 am – 3:00 pm
Joint Forces Headquarters, Raleigh, NC
Introductions, Announcements, Approve Minutes from November 4, 2016
Motion:  Johanna Lynch moved to approve the minutes from the November 4, 2016,

Council Meeting. Seconded by Denise Nelson.   Motion carried.
None of the members acknowledged having a conflict of interest or appearance thereof on matters listed on this agenda
Educational Interpreters Performance Assessment (EIPA) Testing Systems and Community Interpreter Mentoring Project
Lee Williamson, Communication Access Manager, Division of Services for the Deaf and the Hard of Hearing
The division’s focus is insuring that communication access is available for people who are deaf, deaf blind, hard of hearing and late deafened in North Carolina, and that’s a big task thanks to loud music and the aging population.  My background specifically is sign language interpreting, I'm a sign language interpreter, and that’s an area that I’m going to focus on today regarding communication access.  First, I will talk about something that we have going on with interpreters in North Carolina.  You may be familiar with public school education and interpreters in the school systems, and then we have interpreters that typically work in the community and interpreters who work in both areas.  The Educational Interpreter Proficiency Assessment (EIPA) was developed in Nebraska at the Boys Town National Research Hospital to evaluate the interpreting skills of interpreters in a classroom setting.  Many states use this test to determine what qualifications interpreters need to have so they can work in the school systems. 
There are many interpreters who would like to work as an educational interpreter and they’ll take this assessment and get back a score along with valuable diagnostic feedback on what things they need to work on and improve. It’s a good test.  North Carolina has been providing this test and it's been under the administration of the North Carolina Department of Public Instruction (DPI) over the years.  The last five or six years, we have seen a trend of more interpreters taking this assessment to get evaluations and get a score even though they did not intend to work in the school system.  A score level of 3.0 or above would allow them to obtain a provisional license, so they can work in the community.
The National Registry of Interpreters for the Deaf (RID), which also nationally certifies interpreters, for a while recognized this EIPA rating as being an equivalent of their national certification, which would then allow the interpreter to be fully licensed in North Carolina.  There were many community interpreters taking the EIPA with DPI administering and providing all the support and they were seeing a lot of community interpreters coming and taking this test so they could become RID certified with an RID K‑12 certification. Recently RID stopped offering this recognition.  Since that happened, DPI approached DSDHH and asked if we would like to take on the responsibility for administering the test in North Carolina. We agreed because it would allow us to work with interpreters who are aspiring to be in the interpreting profession.  We're seeing interpreters who are graduating from training programs and then going out into the field to work and they don't have the skill set to do the work that needs to be done in the community.  By taking on this responsibility, we're able to not only assess them but also help mentor and train them to get where they want to be. 
We are the administrator for the state of North Carolina for the EIPA, and it's a minimal agreement between us and DPI.  It's up to Boys Town, the owners and the administers of the test to approved local test administrators.  I'm a local test administrator.  I was approved by Boys Town National Research Hospital to administer the test.  There are three Local Test Administrators (LTAs) in North Carolina.  We are offering four slots to test four individuals, one Saturday a month as of right now due to limited resources.  When DPI was offering the test, they had someone from DPI administering it and that was Rachel Ragin and then DPI contracted that out with an individual who became an LTA and they could take this on. 
As of now, the testing takes place only in Raleigh and we would like to be able to offer the test in other parts of the state.  So far we've gone through two series of testing one in December and the other in January.  We will have another in February.  
Denise Nelson: are the dates for the testing opportunities posted on the DPI website as well as DSDHH?
Lee Williamson: the dates aren’t posted but my contact information is posted. \We’re trying to figure out how to communicate with our own department and how to get our website up to date.  Since my contact information is there, I typically get an email requesting to test.I reply with a link to an application form...
The biggest problem we're seeing now with interpreters is they're coming out of these interpreting training programs, and the gap between their skill level at the time of graduation and the skill level of a nationally-certified, fully licensed interpreter is very big.  The North Carolina Registry of Interpreters for the Deaf sees it as a concern, too.  They want to start mentoring new interpreters, but they don't have the resources. 
At the Communication Services for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing in Greensboro, there are interpreters trying to do some mentoring work.  But resources are limited.  Pam King proposed a way that we could accomplish a good mentoring pilot.  With Pam’s leadership, we now have a program that includes training for provisional interpreters and seasoned interpreters to be mentors. We're already hearing great things happening. We are hoping this project works and become a permanent, statewide program. 
   Meredith Kaplan:  I'm not sure if you are aware of the Deaf Mentor Program that Communication Services for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing (CHDHH) out of Greensboro has. They have developed a program called Teamwork Alliance Guidance (TAG).  It’s Deaf professionals working with deaf and hard of hearing children from age 3 to 21.  There are a lot of deaf children that go to public schools and they don't have that identity of being a deaf person, so they need those deaf role models to look up to.  It's spreading out from the Greensboro area also into Alamance County, so hopefully it will continue to grow.  If you would 
   like to have a mentor with us, we would like to have your interpreters mentored.

   Lee Williamson:  Yes, they are doing great work, I love what they're doing in Guilford County. I would love to meet with Kelly, their director, and collaborate and help learn from her experiences and what CSDHH is doing. 
I do want to boast about Monica McGee: she’s the interpreter for our Director, Jan Withers.  She has been asked by the Department of Public Safety to provide interpreting for the swearing in of their highway patrol commander and lieutenant commander today, which blew my mind away.  We’ve never had requests like that from other departments or agencies.    That's another benefit that we're seeing coming out of what we're doing and providing interpreting services.  Maybe one day, every time you turn the TV on and there’s something happening, you will see an interpreter there.  

DPI Educational Interpreters Performance Upgrade Project: Update 
Michele Neal, Educational Consultant, Sensory Support Team Sensory Support and Assistive Technology Section, Department of Public Instruction
DPI’s EIPA project will go through the following phases: Exploration, Installation, Initial Implementation, and Full Implementation
Sustainability

· Create a team
· Assess needs
· Explore evidence
· Examine usability of Implementation Drivers
· Assess fit and feasibility
· Acquire Resources 
· Prepare Organizations

· Prepare Implementation Drivers

· Select Staff

· Make Administrative Changes

· Assess and Adjust Implementation Drivers

· Manage Change

· Assess Fidelity

· Deploy Data Systems

· Initiate Improvement Cycles

· Monitor & Improve Implementation Drivers

· Achieve Fidelity & Outcomes

· Monitor Organization and system Supports

Road to Success

Exploration 
· Developed Stakeholders Committee
· Reviewed data
· Identified needs 
· Identified Resources
· Consulted with other states
 Installation

· Collaborated with Regional Resource Centers to manage EIPA administration

· Collaborated with IHEs, drafting a contract with UNC-G

· Created new DPI position: Interpreter Specialist and have filled position 

· Creating an interpreter database

Initial Implementation

· Currently providing interpreter training based on EIPA data
· Move forward with contracts or MOAs with IHEs and other Agencies
Full Implementation

· In 5 years

Exploration – Detailed Update
· Developed Stakeholders Committee
· Completed a SCAN process to identify needs
· Accountability:  State, LEA, Building levels
· Pay: Determined at the LEA level
· Training:  State, LEA, Individual

· Developed smaller committees to research areas identified as needing additional data

· Contacted two other states to speak with the Committee regarding their process of increasing EIPA score

· Reviewed Current Data

· Interpreters/Transliterators currently employed in NC
· Number of Interpreters who have achieved EIPA score of at least Level 3 
474
· Number of Transliterators who have achieved score of Level 3   7
· Number of interpreters/transliterators who have not met NC requirements 
296
· Identified Resources

· DSDHH Regional Centers

· Contract to administer EIPA assessments
· Benefits:  Reduces travel time, cost to state
· Institutes of Higher Education

- Collaborating with Professions in Deafness at UNC-G to develop a 5-yr. strategic plan

   for developing, delivering and monitoring training and coaching support for all 

   interpreters

· Professional/Community Leaders

· Deaf Mentors
Next Steps:
· Installation/implementation team will continue to develop a training plan as well as modules for administrators, interpreters, transliterators, language facilitators, coaches, and mentors
· Continue to recruit, hire and train staff to obtain current state requirement of 3.0 on the EIPA
· Continue to collect data to support Board Recommendation to increase EIPA score and create additional state recognized Spoken Language Facilitator position
· Continue to collaborate with other agencies, such as DHHS to tap into additional resources and expertise as well as to share and/or reduce costs
· Research regarding additional funding sources
Craig Blevins: Has Rachel Ragin position been filled?
Michele Neal:  We have two new consultants, I don’t know which one filled Rachel’s position, but I know we have two consultants.  Nancy Woytowich, who used to work with Beginnings, and the other position was filled by Jenny Stroupe, a teacher of the Deaf out of Gaston County. 
Thank you for allowing me to be here today, if you have additional questions, you can send them to me or you can find our information on the NCDPI website.  We aspire to move forward and put things in place that we know all children deserve, and access is one of those.  
Review of By-Laws and Election of New NCCDHH Chair

Julie Bishop, Chair, NCCDHH

It's been a few years since there's been any changes to the bylaws and one of the areas was the addition of a vice chair.  Most councils or commissions have a vice chair that assist the chair.  If the chair cannot attend a meeting, then the vice chair is equipped to come in and chair the meeting.  Over a few discussions with Jan and a few others, we've decided that perhaps we needed to have an official vice chair position on the council and to do so, we would have to change our bylaws, and along with that there are other minor changes with the bylaws that also need to be made.
Jan Withers:  There used to be a division under Health and Human Services called the Office of Education Services that was responsible for the oversight of the schools for the deaf.  The the schools for the deaf transitioned over to DPI, so the bylaws needs to be updated.
Tovah Wax: Maybe before we have that motion, we should ask how we would work on changing the bylaw.  We would need to get copies or get pertinent sections and maybe have a small committee of people to work on proposed changes.  First, I need to understand a little more how we would do this before we make a motion to do it.
Julie Bishop: The motion would be to develop it, but Jan explained to me that this was straightforward and she was going to put it together.  
Jan Withers:  I proposed that I make some minor changes and then add the position of vice chair with your support, if you approve those changes today.  Then I would be happy to take on the responsibility of making the tweaks, and leaving strike‑outs so the changes I make are visible, then distribute them for your review and then you can go ahead and make any additional changes that you see relevant.  I would just do something in draft form to get the ball rolling that I could disseminate to you and possibly by May we could have a draft ready to vote on and hopefully pass it at that time. 
Motion:  Moved by Tovah Wax and second by Johanna Lynch that the bylaws be reviewed and proposed changes offered by the next council meeting. Motion carried.
Vote for new Council Chair

Tovah Wax won the vote to be the new Council Chair.
Legislative Update

Division of Services for the Deaf and the Hard of Hearing:  Update

Jan Withers, Director, DSDHH

Linda Nelson, Legislative Training Coordinator, NC Association of the Deaf

Jan Withers:

The Legislative Session has started; they will be meeting from January to July this year.  Legislators are developing bills to be introduced and voted on, and a wide variety of bills will be introduced.  Jeff Mobley is our legislative liaison for our division and he is monitoring bills that are introduced.  Jeff will watch and see if there's anything that’s related to deaf and hard of hearing.  There was one that came up yesterday; I recommend the Community Access Committee discuss it this afternoon, and that is a bill regarding driver's licenses. That is the only bill that we've seen that may have an impact on deaf and hard of hearing people so far.  And I will keep you posted as things come up with the legislature. 

Linda Nelson:
I'm the advocate for the North Carolina Association for the Deaf and the Hard of Hearing (NCAD) working with President Craig Blevins.  We’ve offered two legislative trainings at both schools for the Deaf.  A class was held last Friday, a three-hour legislative training that we offered to 40 high school students at North Carolina School for the Deaf (NCSD) in Morganton.
The students asked a lot of great questions.  They wanted to learn how a bill gets introduced and how it becomes a law, how to get involved with the legislature, and how to get involved in politics.  Representative Blackwell showed up and talked with the students, and that was an awesome experience for the students. He has been a great supporter of NCSD and the students.  Dr. Garvin, the Director of NCSD, was there as well.  That was a great opportunity to get the students involved.  And we did role plays too.  I had them come up front and do role plays so they can understand how to advocate for a bill.  We were training them on how to be good advocates. 

We also went to the Eastern North Carolina School for the Deaf (ENCD) this past Monday, and, again, there were between 35 to 40 high school students that attended.  Julia, NCAD’s lobbyist, was there to talk about how to approach legislators. Unfortunately, we didn't have a legislator there at the ENCSD.  Julia contacted about five of them, but they were not able to come. I encouraged the students at both schools to become our future leaders.
NCAD is planning to have a workshop on March 4th at the Raleigh Regional Center for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing, scheduled 9:00 until 3:00.  In the morning, 9:00 until 12noon, we'll do a training similar to what we did at the schools, doing it for the community.  We’re also planning a Legislative Day at the Capitol, sometime in April.  If you are interested in learning more, please contact Craig Blevins, the President of NCAD.
Craig Blevins:  I’m the NCAD president. In addition to what Linda was saying, we are taking on the opportunity of providing this legislative training for the deaf students at the schools for the deaf and the purpose is to expose deaf and hard of hearing people in North Carolina to the fact that NCAD is here and we're trying to build bridges and educate youth because they are our future.  They are our critical contacts, as well as educating the adults, but we can't forget about our children.  The Legislative Day that we're planning in April will involve several different booths from a variety of deaf and hard of hearing organizations to show legislators that we are here, they can see us, and we can talk to them.  That's the purpose of that day.  

Linda Nelson:  Yes, we are planning to have about 15 booths, at the legislative building in April; anybody there can learn what is going on in the deaf and hard of hearing community.  
Medicaid Reform:  Incorporating Communication Access

Dave Richard, Deputy Secretary for Medical Assistance, Department of Health and Human Services

I was informed by Jan Withers that four years ago there was a reimbursement group working inside of DMA, I didn't realize that it had stopped; we're going to start that up again.  Jan will help with this and we’ll make sure that we have the right people around the table.  
The last time I was here, we talked about our 1115 Waiver and what was happening with that;
with the change in administration, we're evaluating everything and looking at that waiver and the things that we've submitted to CMS.  We had good conversations, we questioned if there are additional things we should be talking about inside that waiver, not only considering a change of administration here but the federal administration.  There are many things people are talking about federally, that are different about how Medicaid and other services would work and how do we best place North Carolina.  Last time we talked about you having the opportunity to participate and everything going forward.  The intentions are to set up a meeting between whoever you all want to counsel and our team working on drafting the waiver and has done that work in negotiation with Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) and making sure we're talking about the issues that are important to you. We'll try to do that sometime in March.  It's a good time for us because as this evaluation is happening, it's a chance to rethink some of the things we've had or need to put back in the waiver.  I expect that and will work with Jan Withers to make sure we get that set up coming in that month. 
We are also looking inside of the department to revise our ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) and Olmstead plan.  It's been quite a while since we looked at it and there are things that need to be looked at.  We’ve found that Jan Withers had been dropped from the list, so we'll have an internal group that Jan will be a part of, but we're going to do work internally first just to figure out what doesn't work inside of our plan right now.  You might imagine a lot of things have changed over the last eight or nine years since the plan was first written and how we incorporate the values of a new secretary, values of our administration into a plan that moves North Carolina forward and to think about ADA and Olmstead issues. We know there are specific issues that you want us to address and make sure they're there.  We will start with the internal work group and then disburse that to a larger group of folks to be a part of that effort.  I also think it's an exciting opportunity to put a stake in the ground about what the future of our system looks like and think hard about how we comply with ADA. 
I want to talk about expansion…. Governor Cooper had decided, and I think appropriately so, that he would like to push North Carolina toward using the options under the Affordable Care Act (ACA) to expand Medicaid to a larger group of individuals. There’s some confusion about what was happening and what his motivations were.  The first motivation was that he believes more people should get coverage and that in North Carolina under the current rules of the ACA, we believe there's somewhere between 620,000 to 670,000 people that would be eligible for insurance coverage under Medicaid, the Medicaid expansion part of the ACA.  That's a lot of folks.  Some may have coverage today.  I don't want to suggest that all that population doesn't, but it may not be affordable for people that have it and this is an option for a lot of folks that don't have coverage to be able to receive that.  I think the confusion was the governor has a responsibility to propose the best things for the citizens of the state when those options are available, and because the ACA was available to North Carolina, he had an obligation on behalf of the citizens to go to the federal government and ask for the ability to expand Medicaid.  The part that I think is important for people to realize is that he knows, and the government has been clear about this, that was only the first step.  The governor should have that opportunity to request expansion, but without the General Assembly, we could not expand because the General Assembly has the appropriate funds. Regardless of how expansion was paid for, they also have the authority to determine eligibility.  The process in his mind was to make sure we can propose to the federal government that North Carolina would be in line for expansion, and then work with the General Assembly around that eligibility and funding of how we do that. 
It’s not a good thing to have a group of North Carolina citizens that are not covered, but if you talk about blocking Medicaid or some other form that reduces the ability to escalate Medicaid services and state decisions, at some point in time if that goes through, there will be a decision about what the formula will be and that will be based upon, something related to how much money the state currently brings in from Medicaid. Once that decision is made, that will be locked in for future growth. If there's an ability to negotiate with the federal government to have a higher use of federal money to provide services and coverage for people in North Carolina as far as going to block grant, it seems like a pretty good negotiating place to be rather than be a state that doesn't have that access to those funds today and then should negotiate to get that money as you go forward.  Not only is it an important step in terms of trying to help people in terms of coverage but also important in terms of looking at the future and how the federal government may treat Medicaid funding in the future. I want to make sure this is not a political conversation.  It's more about why that effort was happening and what we're trying to achieve with the push toward expansion.  

Jan Withers:  I would like to add to your earlier comments, regarding getting together and meeting by the end of March and the purpose of that meeting is to find possible reimbursement strategies for reimbursing sign language interpreters through Medicaid services.  I also want to let you know that I'm looking for ways to make it possible for deaf and hard of hearing people to have their interpreting services paid for from a communication access fund for those who don't have insurance or those who have private insurance.  We're also looking at a broader view of getting interpreter services paid, not only for those who are Medicaid recipients. 

Going forward we're looking towards trying to partner, and we have traditionally partnered with people on the human services side of health and human services but we want to increase the partnership with the divisions on the health side of the Department of Health and Human Services, so we want to make those connections so we can begin working together. 

David Richard:  I appreciate the invitation to be able to show up and have our meetings here, but we look forward to this continued increasing collaboration we'll have with you all in the division.  Thank you. 

Reports from Committees
Community Access Committee
Report from Julie Bishop:

Jeff Mobley our legislative liaison, informed us of several bills that have been presented this week. One of them was about the Driver's License Bill sponsored by Representative Insko.  In that bill, they were going to develop a description on driver's license where you can identify as hearing impaired - that is the term they use.  The Division is going to be reviewing that bill for Representative Insko, and we had a lively discussion about the pros and cons with the deaf and hard of hearing communities.  We're going to write a letter to Representative Insko to discuss meeting with us regarding her bill.   Committee also discussed the House Bill 142, which is a full repeal of HB2, and Jeff Mobley will keep tabs on that because of its issues regarding housing, insurance, real estate and schools.  
Next item discussed is the letter we started last November.  We approved it to write a letter to Secretary Brajer, and during the process we had an election and there's a new secretary, so we took the letter and didn't send it.  We altered it a little; the original was regarding Medicaid  access for deaf and hard of hearing people.  We went into detail about the healthcare issues, but now with the new administration, we've modified this letter to simply invite Dr. Cohen, the new DHHS Secretary, to come to this meeting. 
Motion:  Moved by Julie Bishop and second by Deborah Stroud to approve the revised letter and invite Secretary Cohen to come to our next meeting.  Motion carried.
Education Committee

Report from Denise Nelson:

We previously sent a letter regarding two aspects of preschool services to Bill Hussey, the Director of Special Education for North Carolina.  He responded by answering one of the two questions in the letter but didn't answer the other.  We redrafted a new letter that just addresses that one question, which was regarding licensure for teachers of the deaf and hard of hearing who work with children ages 3‑5.  
Some of the other issues that we have talked about were things that Johanna Lynch was going to follow up on; she was not able to be with us this afternoon and we will get to those at the next meeting. 
Meredith Kaplan shared a lot of information with us regarding the Deaf Mentor Program that was mentioned this morning called Teamwork Alliance Guidance (TAG).  We were quite interested in seeing if it might be possible to have Meredith Kaplan or someone from that group come speak to the group because we think it's an interesting program and would be interesting for the whole group to hear more about. 
We talked about HB317, the law that looks at deaf and hard of hearing education.  It was passed in 2014, and we were looking at the part of the law that addresses placement options and the requirement that IEP teams inform parents about the schools for the deaf as a placement option, and we were thinking how positive it might be for the state to have a suggested brochure statewide that would give parents consistent information about the various placement options.  I will be drafting a letter related to that. However, we didn't have DPI representation at our meeting this afternoon, so before finalizing that letter, I will be contacting Michele Neal and talking to her about that and finalize the letter at the next meeting.
Another concern that we have is that we don't currently have representation for DPI and we're wondering what the status is of that, if there is soon going to be a person put in that position. Maybe Jan Withers has the answer to that. 
Jan Withers:  DPI has identified a person and they must submit and get approval from the DPI Superintendent, and then it's submitted to the governor's office on boards and commissions for the governor to formally appoint that person.   Now, I don't know when that would happen. 
 Denise Nelson:  At least it’s in process.
This is Denise again.  The last thing that we talked about was Erica Gagnon shared a vehicle sticker that sort of similar in idea to the visor sticker that Jan shared with us a couple meetings ago.  This is for children who are in cars to alert emergency personnel that they're either deaf or hard of hearing and maybe have some related medical issues that emergency responders should be aware of.  This sticker was for just one county, and she found out from contacting a couple of counties that it's not a state-wide thing. It was just something done at the county level, and it seemed like an interesting idea that we wanted to bring forth to the group. 
Announcements
The Wilson Regional Center will be celebrating Black History Month from 1pm- 5pm at the Eastern School for the Deaf in Wilson, North Carolina on February 11, 2017.  

Beginnings is having their Gala Anniversary celebration on April 5, 2017 to celebrate 30 years of service; it will be held at the Umstead Hotel in Cary, North Carolina.  If interested, please go to the website at www.ncbegin.org. 
Adjournment












PAGE  
3

